Descendants of Niles and Mary Searls

Note: In this PDF version the birth dates of the most recent generation (unless known to be deceased) have been deleted for privacy.

First Generation

Niles Searls ^{1,2,3,4} was born on 22 Dec 1825 in Coeymans, Albany County, New York. He died on 27 Apr 1907 in Berkeley, Alameda County, California. He was buried in Greenwood Cemetery, Nevada City, CA.

Niles married¹⁰ **Mary Corinthia Niles** ^{5,6,7,8,9} on 25 Jun 1853 in Presbyterian Church, Rensselaerville, NY. Mary was born in Jun 1830 in New York. She died after 1910 in Berkeley, Alameda County, California.

They had the following children:

- + 2 M i. Fred Searls was born in Oct 1854. He died on 1 May 1929.
 - 3 M ii. **Addison N. Searls** ¹¹ was born about 1859.
- + 4 M iii. Niles Searls, Jr. was born in 1860.
 - 5 iv. **Infant Searls** ¹² was born in 1863.

Second Generation

2. **Fred Searls** ^{13,14,15,16,17} (Niles) was born in Oct 1854 in Nevada City. He died on 1 May 1929 in San Francisco, San Francisco County, CA.

Fred married²¹ **Helen Webster Pond** ^{18,19,20} daughter of Dr. W.C. Pond on 6 Aug 1885. Helen was born on 30 Oct 1858 in Downieville, Sierra County, CA. She died on 19 Aug 1941 in San Francisco, San Francisco County, CA.

They had the following children:

- + 6 M i. **Robert McMurray Searls** was born on 11 Jun 1886. He died on 1 Mar 1953.
- + 7 M ii. Fred Searls, Jr. was born on 20 Mar 1888. He died on 23 Oct 1968.
- + 8 M iii. Niles Pond Searls was born on 23 Oct 1890. He died on 22 Oct 1961.
- + 9 M iv. Henry Hunt Searls was born on 1 Jun 1892. He died on 22 Jun 1974.
 - v. Carroll Searls ^{22,23} was born on 9 Jun 1894.
 Carroll married **Elyse Myers** ^{24,25}. Elyse was born in Nevada City, Nevada County, California. She died about 15 Oct 1974 in British Columbia.
 - 11 F vi. **Helen May Searls** ²⁶ was born on 29 Jun 1897. Helen married **Willilam Bray** ²⁷.
 - 4. Niles Searls, Jr. ^{28,29,30,31} (Niles) was born in 1860 in Nevada City.

Niles, married Lavinia E. Greenlaw ³². Lavinia was born about 1866 in Canada.

They had the following children:

- + 12 M i. Niles Addison Searls was born on 30 Jan 1891.
 - 13 F ii. **May Searls** ³³ was born in 1894 in California. May married **Unknown**.

Third Generation

6. Robert McMurray Searls ^{34,35,36,37,38} (Fred, Niles) was born on 11 Jun 1886. He died on 1 Mar 1953 in San Francisco, CA.

Robert married **Gertrude Taylor** ^{39,40}. Gertrude was born about 1883.

They had the following children:

- 14 F i. Roberta Searls 41,42 was born about 1915.
- 15 M ii. **Fred Searls** ^{43,44} was born about 1913.
- 16 F iii. Anne Searls 45,46 was born on 12 Jan 1921 in San Francisco, CA.
- 7. Fred Searls, Jr. ^{47,48,49} (Fred, Niles) was born on 20 Mar 1888 in Nevada City, Nevada County, CA. He died on 23 Oct 1968 in San Francisco. ¹¹²

Fred married **Gwynne Davis** ^{50,51} in 1919. Gwynne was born in 1890. She died in 1977. ¹¹²

They had the following children:

- 17 F i. **Phoebe**² was born on (deleted) in San Francisco,CA. Gwinne married⁵⁵ **John True**, **III** ^{53,54,112}.
- ii. Katharine Joyce Searls ^{56,57,58,59} was born 23 Jul 1921 in San Francisco, CA and died 16 Aug 2010.
 Katharine married Josiah Adams ^{60,61,112}.
- 19 M iii. **Robert James Searls** ^{62,63,64,65} was born (deleted) in San Francisco, CA. Robert married **Dixie Greene** [sister of Doris, below].
- 20 M iv. **Fred Searls, III** ^{66,67,68,69,70,71,72} was born 15 Feb 1924 in San Francisco, CA. He died on 29 Jun 2002 in Moraga, Contra Costa County, CA. Fred married (1) Doris Greene [sister of Dixie, above]. Fred married (2) **Mrs. Ruth Elyse (Libbey) Bilheimer** ⁷³ on 28 Jun 1992.
- 21 F v. **Helen Pond Searls** ^{74,75,76} was born (deleted) in New York. Helen married **Leslie DeGroot** ^{77,78}.

8. **Niles Pond Searls** ^{79,80,81,82,83} (Fred, Niles) was born on 23 Oct 1890. He died on 22 Oct 1961 in San Joaquin County, California.

Niles married **Lucia Isham** ^{84,85,86} about 1917. Lucia was born about 1897 in South Dakota.¹

They had the following children:

- i. **Jean P. Searls** ^{87,88,89,90} was born on (deleted) in San Francisco, San Francisco County, CA. She died on 22 Aug 1988 in Calaveras County, California.
- 23 M ii. Niles I. Searls 91,92,93 was born on (deleted) in San Francisco, CA.
- 24 M iii. Warren L. Searls 94,95 was born on (deleted) in San Francisco, CA. He 2 died before 1930.
- 25 F iv. Marian Searls ^{96,97} was born on (deleted) in San Francisco, CA.
- 9. **Henry Hunt Searls** ^{98,99} (Fred, Niles) was born on 1 Jun 1892. He died on 22 Jun 1974 in San Francisco, CA.

Henry married **Lucy** _____ ^{100,101,102,103}. Lucy was born about 1897 in Canada.

They had the following children:

- 26 M i. **Henry H. Jr. Searls** ¹⁰⁴ was born (deleted) in California.
- 12. **Niles Addison Searls** ^{105,106,107} (Niles, Jr., Niles) was born on 30 Jan 1891 in Oakland, Alameda County, California.

Niles married **Leonora Isham** ^{108,109}. Leonora was born on 4 Aug 1892 in South Dakota. She died on 13 Nov 1964 in San Bernardino County, California. ⁴

They had the following child:

27 M i. [Warren L.] Searls 110,111 was born on (deleted) in San Francisco, CA.

¹ Sometimes confused with Leonora Isham who married Niles Pond Searl's cousin, Niles Addison Searls.

² Warren L. Searls may be the son of Niles Addison and Leonora Isham Searls. Subject is under study.

³ Warren L. Searls may be the son of Niles Pond and Lucia Isham Searls. Subject is under study.

⁴ Sometimes confused with Lucia Isham who married Niles Pond Seaerls.

Sources

- 1. Obituary of Niles Searls, *The Daily Union*, Grass Valley, California, April 28, 1907, p.6, Searls Historical Library, 214 Church St, Nevada City, CA 95959."Death of Hon. Niles Searls; pased away at Berkeley home."
- 2. U.S. Census 1880, Nevada County, California, Dist. 59, Sup Dist 2, page 4, family 69, NARA Microfilm T9, Roll 70."Niles Searls age 59, lawyer, b. NY (parents b. NY); wife Mary C. age 50 b. NY (parents b. NY); son Fred age 26, lawyer, b. CA; son Niles Jr age 19, student, b. CA; M. Bernhart, female age 21, servant (Residing on Pine St).".
- 3. U.S. Census 1900, Alameda County, Oakland Township, Berkeley City, Ward 2, ED 396, Sup Dist 1, p. 11, NARA Microfilm T623, Roll 83."Niles Searls age 74 b. Dec 1825, married 47 years; wife Mary age 70, b. June 1830, mother of 4 children--2 living; Annie Kartum, female servant age 21. Residing at 2317 Durant St.".
- 4. David Allan Comstock, *Greenbacks and Copperheads* (Grass Valley, CA: Comstock Bonanza Press,1995, p. 401).
- 5. U.S. Census 1910, Berkeley, Alameda County CA, Ed 48, sheet 10A, 2317 Durant St, dated 29 April 1910., NARA Microfilm T624, Roll 72."Mary Niles head of household, age 80 (mother of 2 children, 2 living); Niles, son age 49 (married 20 years); Lavinia, daughter-in-law age 44 b. Eng, (mother of 2, 2 living); Niles A., grandson age 19; Mary, granddaughter age 17; JeuPew servant age 46 b. China, immigrated 1875. (Mary was alive as of April 29, 1910 for the 1910.)
- 6. U.S. Census 1860, Nevada County, California, Eureka Township, Moores Flat P.O., p. 368, , NARA Microfilm M653, Roll 61, p 368."Niles Searls, Dist. Judge, age 37 b. NY, enumerated with D.Belden, County Judge; M. Searls, age 30 b. NY; Fred Searls, age 6 b. CA."
- 7. U.S. Census 1880, Nevada County, California, Dist. 59, Sup Dist 2, page 4, family 69.
- 8. U.S. Census 1870, Nevada County, California, Nevada Township, p. 39, family 501, NARA Microfilm M593, Roll 75, p. 290a. "Niles Searls age 45, Lawyer, b. NY; M.A. Searls age 40 b. NY; Fred Searls age 15 b. CA; Niles Searls Jr age 9 b. CA.".
- 9. U.S. Census 1900, Alameda County, Oakland Township, Berkeley City, Ward 2, ED 396, Sup Dist 1, p. 11.
- 10. Marriage Newspaper Abstracts, New York, 1801-1880, Barber Collection, p. 52, Wednesday June 1, 1853."Rev. C. Richards: Niles Searls atty at law of Belmont, Alleghany Co. NY formerly Nevada Calif to Mary Corintha Niles dau Hon John of Rensselaerville.".
- 11. U.S. Census 1860, Nevada County, California, Eureka Township, Moores Flat P.O., p. 368, .Family oral history claims Addison N. Searls was born in 1859. He does not show up in the 1860 census with his parents. This fact alone does not support any definite birth or death date.
- 12. U.S. Census 1870, Nevada County, California, Nevada Township, p. 39, family 501. The birth of this unnamed infant is supported by family oral history. The child is not enumerated with the family in the 1870 census.
- 13. U.S. Census 1870, Nevada County, California, Nevada Township, p. 39, family 501.
- 14. U.S. Census 1880, Nevada County, California, Dist. 59, Sup Dist 2, page 4, family 69.
- 15. U.S. Census 1900, Nevada County, Califoria, Nevada City, Ward 4, Ed 54, Sh 4., 4 June 1900., NARA T623, Roll 82."Fred Searls b. Oct 1854 CA, age 45, married 14 yrs, atty; Helen W., wife, b. Oct 1858 CA age 41, mother of 6, 6 living; Robert M. son, b. June 1886, CA, age 14 Fred J., son, b. Mar 1888 CA age 12; Niles P. son, b. Oct 1890 CA, age 10; Henry H. son b. June 1892 CA age 8; Carroll, son b. Jun 1894 CA, age 6; Helen M., daughter b. Jan 1897 CA, age 3."
- 16. U.S. Census 1910, Nevada County, CA, Nevada Prect 3 & 4, Ed 56, Sh 7a, p. 74, NARA Microfilm T624, Roll 90."Fred Searls age 55 b. CA, married 24 years; wife Helen W., age 51, b. CA (parents b. Maine) mother of 6 children, 6 living; Niles P., age 19, Henry H. age 17, Carroll, age 15, Helen M, age 13; Tillie Lingley age 18 b. CA."
- 17. Obituary of Fred Searls, New York Times, 2 May 1929. "San Francisco May 1, 1929, Special thanks to New York Times. Fred Searls died last night at University of California Hospital after an illness of ten days of bronchial pneumonia."
- 18. U.S. Census 1910, Nevada County, CA, Nevada Prect 3 & 4, Ed 56, Sh 7a, p. 74.
- 19. Obituary of Helen Webster Pond Searls, *The Union*, Grass Valley, Nevada County, CA, 20 Aug 1941, p. 2. "She died 19 Aug 1941 in San Francisco; she was b. 30 Oct 1858 Downieville, Sierra County, CA; daughter of Dr and Mrs. W.C. Pond; married Fred Searls, Sr, 6 Aug 1885."

- 20. U.S. Census 1900, Nevada County, California, Nevada City, Ward 4, Ed 54, Sh 4., 4 June 1900.
- 21. Obituary of Helen Webster Pond Searls.
- 22. U.S. Census 1910, Nevada County, CA, Nevada Prect 3 & 4, Ed 56, Sh 7a, p. 74.
- 23. U.S. Census 1920, Nevada County, Nevada City, Prect 2, fam 16, West Broad St, Ed 66, Sh 1a, NARA Microfilm T;625, Roll 123."Carroll Searls, age 26 b. CA; wife Elise age 24 b. CA."
- 24. Obituary of Elyse Searls, *Oakland Tribune*, 15 Oct 1974."Elyse Searls, widow of Carroll Searls died in British Columbia; daughter of Lester Myers; moved to New York City 50 years ago after Carroll became manager of Newmont Mining Corp. She was buried at Mt. View Cem, Oakland."
- 25. Marriage announcement of Elise Myers and Carroll Searls, The Union, Grass Valley CA, 21 Sept 1919, p. 4."
- 26. U.S. Census 1910, Nevada County, CA, Nevada Prect 3 & 4, Ed 56, Sh 7a, p. 74.
- 27. Obituary of Robert McMurray Searls, San Mateo Times, 3 Mar 1953. "Robert Searls, Pioneer, dies at age 66. San Francisco attorney, expert on mining law and water law. Father of two Penninsulans. Died of heart attack, resided at San Fernando Way. Leaves wife Gertrude, daughter Mrs. William C. Janss (Riverside Co.); brothers Fred Searls (NY), Henry W. Searls (San Francisco) Niles Searls (Tracy) sister, Mrs. William Bray (Napa)."
- 28. U.S. Census 1870, Nevada County, California, Nevada Township, p. 39, family 501.
- 29. U.S. Census 1880, Nevada County, California, Dist. 59, Sup Dist 2, page 4, family 69.
- 30. U.S. Census 1910, Berkeley, Alameda County CA, Ed 48, sheet 10A, 2317 Durant St, dated 29 April 1910.
- 31. U.S. Census 1920, Alameda County, Oakland Twp, Berkeley, Prect 39, Ed 184, Sh 4a, 2317 Dana St., NARA Microfilm T625, Roll 93."Niles Searls age 59 b. CA, Supt. fire appar---railroad[?]; Lavinia E., wife, age 54 b. Canada, immigrated 1870; May L., daughter, age 26 b. CA; George N. Greenlaw, father-in-law, age 81, widower, immigrated 1854."
- 32. U.S. Census 1920, Alameda County, Oakland Twp, Berkeley, Prect 39, Ed 184, Sh 4a, 2317 Dana St.
- 33. U.S. Census 1920, Alameda County, Oakland Twp, Berkeley, Prect 39, Ed 184, Sh 4a, 2317 Dana St.
- 34. U.S. Census 1920, San Francisco County, San Francisco, Assy Dist 28, Prect 27, Ed 275, Sh 12a, NARA Microfilm T625, Roll 140."Robert M. Searls, age 33, Atty; wife Gertrude age 37; Fred son, age 7; Roberta, daughter, age 5, Geraldine Moore, maid, age 23."
- 35. U.S. Census 1900, Nevada County, Califoria, Nevada City, Ward 4, Ed 54, Sh 4., 4 June 1900.
- 36. U.S. Census 1930, San Francisco, CA Assy Dist 24, Bl 309, Ed 38-93, Sh 5a, 66 San Fernando St., NARA Microfilm T626, Roll 198."Robert Searls age 48, Atty; Gertrude, wife, age 47; Fred T., son age 17, b. CA; Roberta, daughter age 15 b. CA; Ann, daughter age 9 b. CA; Eileen Sarandenn age 27 servant."
- 37. Obituary of Robert McMurray Searls.
- 38. California Death Index 1940-1977, Limited information, Ancestry.com, Robert McMurray Searls b. 11 June 1886, died 1 Mar 1953; mother's maiden name, Webster.
- 39. U.S. Census 1920, San Francisco County, San Francisco, Assy Dist 28, Prect 27, Ed 275, Sh 12a.
- 40. California Birth Index 1905-1995, mother's maiden name, Taylor, Limited information published at Ancestry.com, Anne Searls, b 12 Jan 1921, San Francisco.
- 41. U.S. Census 1920, San Francisco County, San Francisco, Assy Dist 28, Prect 27, Ed 275, Sh 12a.
- 42. U.S. Census 1930, San Francisco, CA Assy Dist 24, Bl 309, Ed 38-93, Sh 5a, 66 San Fernando St.
- 43. U.S. Census 1920, San Francisco County, San Francisco, Assy Dist 28, Prect 27, Ed 275, Sh 12a.
- 44. U.S. Census 1930, San Francisco, CA Assy Dist 24, Bl 309, Ed 38-93, Sh 5a, 66 San Fernando St.
- 45. California Birth Index 1905-1995, mother's maiden name, Taylor, Anne Searls, female, 12 Jan 1921, San Francisco.
- 46. U.S. Census 1930, San Francisco, CA Assy Dist 24, Bl 309, Ed 38-93, Sh 5a, 66 San Fernando St.
- 47. U.S. Census 1910, Nevada County, CA, Nevada Prect 3 & 4, Ed 56, Sh 7a, p. 74.
- 48. Obituary of Fred Searls, Jr, The Union, Grass Valley CA, 23 Oct 1968."Death of Fred Searls Jr; wife, Gwynn Davis; children: Mrs. John True [Gwinne H.]; Mrs. Joyce Searls Adams; Robert J. Searls; Fred Searls [III]; Mrs. Leslie DeGroot [Helen P.]"
- 49. U.S. Census 1930, New York, Westchester Co., New Rochelle, 3rd Ward, 15 Courtland Av,, Ed 60-263, p. 3b., 3 April 1930, NARA Microfilm T626, Roll 1663. "Fred Searls Jr. age 42, b. CA, age at first marr. 31; wife Gwynne age 39, age at first marr, 29, b. NV; dau, Gwynn H. age 10 b. CA; dau Joyce K. age 8; son Robt G. age 8; son Fred age 6; dau. Helen age 5 months."
- 50. Comp. by Robert M. Searls, The Diary of a Pioneer and Other Papers, Rensselaerville NY: Rensselaerville Historical Society, 1940."Includes autobiography of Niles Searls, 1949; letters of Niles and Mary Searls, and genealogical information compiled by descendants."

- 51. U.S. Census 1930, New York, Westchester Co., New Rochelle, 3rd Ward, 15 Courtland Av, , Ed 60-263, p. 3b., 3 April 1930.
- 52. California Birth Index 1905-1995; mother's maiden name, Davis, Limited information published at Ancestry.com, Gwinne H. Searls, female, 12 May 1920, San Francisco.
- 53. Obituary of Fred Searls, Jr.
- 54. Comp. by Robert M. Searls, The Diary of a Pioneer and Other Papers.
- 55. Obituary of Fred Searls, Jr.
- 56. Comp. by Robert M. Searls, The Diary of a Pioneer and Other Papers.
- 57. Obituary of Fred Searls, Jr.
- 58. U.S. Census 1930, New York, Westchester Co., New Rochelle, 3rd Ward, 15 Courtland Av,, Ed 60-263, p. 3b., 3 April 1930.
- 59. California Birth Index 1905-1995; mother's maiden name, Davis, Katherine J, female, 23 July 1921.
- 60. Comp. by Robert M. Searls, The Diary of a Pioneer and Other Papers.
- 61. Obituary of Fred Searls, Jr.
- 62. Comp. by Robert M. Searls, The Diary of a Pioneer and Other Papers.
- 63. Obituary of Fred Searls, Jr.
- 64. U.S. Census 1930, New York, Westchester Co., New Rochelle, 3rd Ward, 15 Courtland Av,, Ed 60-263, p. 3b., 3 April 1930.
- 65. California Birth Index 1905-1995; mother's maiden name, Davis, Robert J Searls, male, 11 July 1922, San Francisco.
- 66. Obituary of Fred Searls, Jr.
- 67. Obituary of Fred Searls III, The Union, Grass Valley, CA, 28 Aug 2002
- ."Fred Searls III, age 78 of Moraga d. 29 June 2002; b. 1924, San Francisco, son of Fred Searls II and Gwynne Davis."
 - 68. Comp. by Robert M. Searls, The Diary of a Pioneer and Other Papers.
 - 69. Social Security Death Index, Limited data at Ancestry.com."Fred Searls [III] died 29 June 2002, Lafayette; Soc Sec #: 194-15-9920, issued bef 1951 in Pennsylvania."
 - 70. California Birth Index 1905-1995; mother's maiden name, Davis, Fred Searls b. 15 Feb 1924, San Francisco.
 - 71. U.S. Census 1930, New York, Westchester Co., New Rochelle, 3rd Ward, 15 Courtland Av, Ed 60-263, p. 3b., 3 April 1930.
 - 72. California Death Index 1940-1977.
 - 73. Comp. by Robert M. Searls, The Diary of a Pioneer and Other Papers.
 - 74. Comp. by Robert M. Searls, The Diary of a Pioneer and Other Papers.
 - 75. Obituary of Fred Searls, Jr.
 - 76. U.S. Census 1930, New York, Westchester Co., New Rochelle, 3rd Ward, 15 Courtland Av,, Ed 60-263, p. 3b., 3 April 1930.
 - 77. Obituary of Fred Searls, Jr.
 - 78. Comp. by Robert M. Searls, The Diary of a Pioneer and Other Papers.
 - 79. U.S. Census 1920, Yolo County, Putah, Davis, fam. 45, Sixth St., Ed 228, p. 2a, NARA Microfilm T625, Roll ."Niles P. Searsl, ageg 29, b. CA, manager of orchard; wife Lucia I., age 23 b. SD; daughter Jean P. age 2 years, 2 months; daughter [sic] Niles I. age 9 months."
 - 80. Comp. by Robert M. Searls, The Diary of a Pioneer and Other Papers.
 - 81. U.S. Census 1930, Alameda County, CA, Oakland, Harwood, 61, Block 338, Ed 51, p. 13b., NARA T626, Roll 102."Niles P. Searls age 39; wife Lucia L. age 33; Jean P., daughter, age 12; Niles I, son age 11; Marian, daughter age 7; with boarder and maid."
 - 82. California Death Index 1940-1977, Niles P. Searls, b. 23 Oct 1890, d 22 Oct 1961, San Joaquin Co.
 - 83. World War II Draft Registration Card, 1782450; residence 2388 Rt2, Tracy. (Undated).
 - 84. California Birth Index 1905-1995, mother's maiden name, Isham, Limited information at Ancestry.com, Births of Warren L., Niles I., Marian.
 - 85. U.S. Census 1920, Yolo County, Putah, Davis, fam. 45, Sixth St., Ed 228, p. 2a.
 - 86. U.S. Census 1930, Alameda County, CA, Oakland, Harwood, 61, Block 338, Ed 51, p. 13b.
 - 87. California Birth Index 1905-1995, mother's maiden name, Isham, Jean P. Searls, female, 18 Oct 1917, San Francisco.
 - 88. U.S. Census 1920, Yolo County, Putah, Davis, fam. 45, Sixth St., Ed 228, p. 2a.
 - 89. U.S. Census 1930, Alameda County, CA, Oakland, Harwood, 61, Block 338, Ed 51, p. 13b.

- 90. California Death Index 1940-1977, Jean S. Searls b 18 Oct 1917 died 22 Aug 1988, Calaveras County.
- 91. California Birth Index 1905-1995, mother's maiden name, Isham, Niles I. Searls, male, 29 Mar 1919, San Francisco.
- 92. U.S. Census 1930, Alameda County, CA, Oakland, Harwood, 61, Block 338, Ed 51, p. 13b.
- 93. U.S. Census 1920, Yolo County, Putah, Davis, fam. 45, Sixth St., Ed 228, p. 2a.
- 94. California Birth Index 1905-1995, mother's maiden name, Isham, Warren L. Searls, male, 5 Dec 1920, San Francisco.It is not clear if Warren L. Searls, whose mother's maiden name was "Isham" was the son of Niles P. and Lucia Isham Searls or the son of Addison A. and Leonora Isham Searls.
- 95. U.S. Census 1930, Alameda County, CA, Oakland, Harwood, 61, Block 338, Ed 51, p. 13b.Warren L. Searls born in Dec 1920 does not appear in the family in the 1930 census.
- 96. California Birth Index 1905-1995, mother's maiden name, Isham, Marian Searls, female, 14 Oct 1922, San Francisco.
- 97. U.S. Census 1930, Alameda County, CA, Oakland, Harwood, 61, Block 338, Ed 51, p. 13b.
- 98. U.S. Census 1910, Nevada County, CA, Nevada Prect 3 & 4, Ed 56, Sh 7a, p. 74.
- 99. California Death Index 1940-1977, Henry H. Searls b. 1 Jun 1892, d. 22 Jun 1974, San Francisco.
- 100. U.S. Census 1930, San Francisco CA, Ward 31, Apartment at 2090 Pacific Ave, Ed 38-332, Sh 5b, NARA Microfilm T626, Roll 207."Henry H. Searls age 38 (married at age 26), wife, Lucy age 33 b. CAN; Henry H. Jr., son age 7 1/2 yr."
- 101. Comp. by Robert M. Searls, The Diary of a Pioneer and Other Papers.
- 102. U.S. Census 1900, Nevada County, Califoria, Nevada City, Ward 4, Ed 54, Sh 4., 4 June 1900.
- 103. U.S. Census 1910, Nevada County, CA, Nevada Prect 3 & 4, Ed 56, Sh 7a, p. 74.
- 104. U.S. Census 1930, San Francisco CA, Ward 31, Apartment at 2090 Pacific Ave, Ed 38-332, Sh 5b.
- 105. U.S. Census 1910, Berkelely, Alameda County CA, Ed 48, sheet 10A, 2317 Durant St, dated 29 April 1910.
- 106. U.S. Census 1900, Alameda Co. CA, Oakland Ward 4, Ed 361, Sh 3, NARA Microfilm T623, Roll 82."Niles Searls, Jr, b. Dec 1860, CA, age 39, pump inspector; wife Lavinia b Nov 1865, CAN, age 34, married 10 yr, mother of 2, 2living; Niles 3rd, son b. Jan 1891, CA, age 9; Mary L., daughter, b. Feb 1892, CA age 7. Residing at 914 Union St."
- 107. World War I Draft Registration Card, Draft Board 3, Oakland, CA; Prect 102, p. 406 [no date]."Niles A. Searls claim for draft exemption. Born 30 Jan 1891, Oakland; now a resident of Oakland at 90 [Glen?] St; garage owner at 2121 Berkeley Way; wife Leonora J. Isham; age 26; has child. Physical description: tall, stourt, blue eyes, brown hair."
- 108. World War I Draft Registration Card, Draft Board 3, Oakland, CA; Prect 102, p. 406 [no date].
- 109. California Death Index 1940-1977, Leonora J. Searls b. 4 Aug 1892, SD, d. 13 Nov 1964, San Bernardino Co. CA.
- 110. World War I Draft Registration Card, Draft Board 3, Oakland, CA; Prect 102, p. 406 [no date].
- 111. California Birth Index 1905-1995, mother's maiden name, Isham, Warren L. Searls, b. 5 Dec 1920. This child may be the son of Niles A. and Leonora Isham Searls. No 1930 census record has been found for Niles A. Searls. This child might be the son of Niles P. and Lucia Isham Searls. Their 1930 census record contains no "Warren L."
- 112.John Adams, email correspondence with Marilou West Ficklin, 2014